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During his recent visit to Athens in the Summer of 2021, Todd Lowery, a professor at
Drury University asked Eleni some questions about this new body of work. The
resulting conversation reveals Eleni’s reflections and considerations as she made
her return to painting through an experimental series of 10 paintings that she created
as part of her residency at Phoenix Athens Gallery.

Eleni: The first 2 weeks I was working with more or less the way I used to have
before arriving here, almost purely by instinct and spontaneously, trying to keep an
eye on the relationships that were emerging. Initially, my goal was how to get rid of
control. But at some point, I realised that I had some pictures that were so chaotic
that I couldn't make sense out of them and they were far too much to “see” them as a
whole. And then in this period, I had this chat with Dimitri who has a very different
approach; he is much more into construction which is more about applied logic to
compositions, so he was adding his point of view.

Todd: American Modernism from the 20th century privileged flatness. That came
from Clement Greenberg, the critic. That was his deal. I mean yeah, we have gone
back to tutorial space and this is an option but flatness is also an option.

Eleni: Painting no.1 is the most untouched and closer to my..

Todd: I have to say that it is the one I keep looking at. This is the one that stands out
the most. I have been sitting here looking at it and was waiting for the time to tell you
that no.1 is just engaging,

Eleni: More complete?

Todd: Yes and coherent, in its language. There is a lot there. If I am taking one, if
you walk out the door and I am a thief, I am stealing no1. Hands down, not even
questioning, no.1 to me is pretty amazing. That kind of mark-making-that energy is
difficult to achieve and sustain. That is much more difficult, like I can do this all day, I
can't do that or could I? maybe. But that is difficult because there is still intent there,
there is still this chaos-balance with a sense of intent. Some of these have become
very laboured, kind of forced and...why horizontal?

Eleni: I don't know, it feels better in my relationship to it, It’s quite instinctive. In the
past I was doing only vertical paintings.



Todd: I think...I mean there is sort of a simplistic thing happening, but generally
speaking there are associations with reading horizontal orientation versus vertical
orientation. Landscapes versus portraits. We know that. But it does change that
these read as landscapes, some of them more than others, but no.6 for me very
much reads as a landscape.

Eleni: You don't see them as figurative?

Todd: That is called pareidolia. It is a psychological thing. It is how we bond with
other human beings just to see faces with the front of automobiles, see them as eyes
in the mouth. That is a tendency because we are hard wired as social beings to
recognise faces and to interact. This is known. There is a tendency in images of any
kind to see a figure. Objects as well, but figures more strongly. Reminds me of a
story, I don't know if it is true or not, but it was Picasso and Braques and they were
close to each other in the early stages of cubism. They were back and forth in each
other's studio and they were talking to each other and so one day Braques came to
Picasso saying “You have to come to the studio, I have done it. It is doing all these
things. We have talked about it, it is an abstraction.. So supposedly Picasso comes
over to the studio and looks at his paintings that Braques is so excited about and he
looks at it for a while and says there is a squirrel (laughs) and Braques says: “No
there is no squirrel”. And then Picasso shows them. “Here is the squirrel” and
Braques is crestfallen; and he thought the painting was done, he ended up working
on this painting for I don't know how many months in order to try to eradicate, to get
rid of the squirrel. So there is that tendency when we are in abstraction to have those
moments that lend themselves even if we don't intend them. But somebody comes in
and says “Do you see this figure that I was pointing out?”.

This mark making appears to be random and then we have these moments where
that is really in control but yet it is not completely in control, not laboured, it is not...

Eleni: It is not like a statement.

Todd: It is a statement. But not a laboured, heavy handed, this has moments of
feeling heavy handed. You are dancing there, this to me is electric. I used that word
with what we were talking about before. But there is electricity to this. This is a very
difficult place to find. This is the place when people look at children’s drawings and
they are like “This is genius. What happened to this?”

Eleni: But this happened by chance..

Todd: Did it?

Eleni: Well, if it didn't happen by chance, why don't I do it again?



Todd: Because you do have it in places. It is also a very difficult thing to sustain. It is
a bound between letting yourself just respond and move without trying to make it be
something. Do you know what I mean? “I am going to make it be something,”

Eleni: But would you say that is not a painting and that is a painting because it is
more dense?

Todd: No. What is a painting? Who gives the fuck? Whatever it is, it is and when it
becomes that thing, whatever it is, it has the right to exist. It demands, right?

Eleni: That is true.

Todd: It doesn't have to fit a category necessarily.

These are joyous. Here you don't try to make a painting, you are recording an
experience.

Eleni: It is more honest to record an experience.

Todd: It is that, and I would say both yes and no. That is a very difficult thing to do
because we want to make it be something. I want to make art, a picture, I want to
become that. I want you to become a doctor. Remember what I said about the kids?
“You are going to be a doctor”. “No you don't get that hard with it, but you’re like
going “Yeah I know you want to take piano lessons but wouldn’t you rather be a
doctor? You aren't being super heavy handed like “No you aren't gonna take piano
lessons but you are going to be a doctor”. No you didn't go that far but you did go
“Well we will see about the piano.” Do you really want to take medical classes?” That
starts to happen a little bit in no.7 and 4. You are pushing them in a way that is more
contrived. It doesn't, honestly, land any place, neither of those really land any place.
It doesn't mean they can't move towards, whatever that is and following whatever
you are pushing them towards, and just to see “Well if I am pushing? Why am I
pushing? What am I pushing them to become?” And so you  just push the hell out of
them. You are gonna do it. Just push the hell out of them. It tells you something. And
if it goes to a dark place, it tells you something and you say “Oh hell no, or it opens
up a door and says “Oh that is something that has been in the back of my mind that I
have been trying to understand and find. This has things that I am really looking for ''.

Eleni: Because the thing is that you cannot stay still.

Todd: Evolution. I am the first person to say that. I would like you to just repeat. But
you are not repeating yourself, you are trying to find the most potent form, like what
are these about? Can I sort of explore that? Can I really use that as a touchstone to
really see what can happen once I am looking at that area that I am trying to find and



then play in that, because I have the idea. This suggests this place may be over
here, and that suggests this place may be over there. So if this is the place, that is
the place then you go, Oh what is happening here, that I am really wanting honestly,
this looks like your own work..

Being in that discovery place is a difficult thing to sustain. What is going on here?
What did it feel like when I was doing these things? Can I go back and see what is
there?

Eleni: That goes beyond my control because I can't order this state of mind just to
arrive where I want.

Todd: Mmm I think you can identify what it is and you can try to set the parameters
and the environment to let that happen and see “Can I sustain it?” You do have a
choice.

Eleni: I think.. That is the context of the residency. In one way, I find it really helpful
but in another way, it puts pressure so you have to have results. If I was working on
them on my own, it would have taken me 4 months. About the time issue. It is my
thing. If I don't take time to grow myself away from the painting, I am just acting on it.

Todd: But what I will say is that it may not be fully there often in our work. You get
excited about pieces for what they suggest and what they might become. They are
like seeds, they inhabit, they have something inside them but they haven't quite
become what other people can see, which is why if you can zero in on what it was
and really try to inhabit that more authentically, more truthfully and be more aware of
what you are setting yourself to play [up] with, they become more that thing and then
other people will see it because it becomes undeniable at a certain point to most
people who can see sensitively. Do you see what I mean? So there is something to
be said and if other people are seeing it, maybe they just haven't fully become. I am
seeing your potential, I am seeing this piece you just showed me, I see what you
suggest, I see something there, I am being you because here is the thing. It is all
about you. Dimitri can come over here and say “I don't see it, go give it away” and I
can come and say “I am not interested” but the thing is, truthfully you know in your
heart that there is something going on there that interests you. So what I would say
is, try to find that gameplay that would allow you, like what are the parameters? What
are you thinking? What did it feel like to do all of these things and just let yourself try
to play that game again and see where it takes you. It may not be more successful, it
may be, you know, even less successful in terms of suggesting but you will be able
to see the commonality.

Eleni: I had a similar discussion with my dance teacher the other day because I am
doing improvisation and I think she tried to say the same thing to me. But it was so
much easier to understand it in dance because our bodies have so many limitations



that you can't overcome so we were doing improvisation and she said to me you
should bear in mind how different parts of your body correspond to each other when
you are moving. Otherwise, you are just throwing movements out there into space,
just trying to be coherent like this part is over that part, so they have to be in
dialogue. Whatever you are doing, is so different, and so immediate and to
understand what kind of grounding she wanted from me, in order to go and do other
stuff. I think you kind of say a similar thing because it has to do with the attitude of
keeping all pieces together, when I am doing something.

Todd: And that doesn't mean that your arm has to do the same thing as your leg but
they have to be in communication with each other so..

Eleni: It is very subtle though.

Todd: Yes absolutely, it is not easy, it is subtle. I think it is a great word, it is true but I
think I don’t wanna lay this on it but as a dancer. This dance, it is a contemporary
dance, it is what I love about contemporary dance, it has all these disparate parts
and unexpected movements but..

Eleni: It has inherent logic in it..

/ / /
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LINKS TO Eleni Koliopoulou’s previous work PREVIOUS WORK:
Avarts.ionio.gr
https://bbeyond.live/
http://www.elenivisualart.eu/

Works to add to documents (these need to be numbered)

TITLE TITLE

Over the rainbow To the playground

https://avarts.ionio.gr/en/department/people/665-kolliopoulou/
https://bbeyond.live/
http://www.elenivisualart.eu/


Electricity This is not a bird

Nutshell Human anatomy

Riding my bicycle Order in chaos


